BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Additional Meeting of Council held in the Council Chamber at 7.00pm on Monday 28 September 2015
	
	

	Present:
	
	Cllrs Spear in the Chair, Mrs Spear, Bunyard, Mrs Wellstead, Withey, Lucas, Bennett, Mrs Chesters, Lord, Mrs Chugg, Bonds and Miss De Groot.

Miss T Weaver (Parish Clerk)


	147/2015/16
	Apologies
	Received from Cllr Miss Beardshall.

	148/2015/16
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	There were none.

	149/2015/16
	Declarations of Interest


	Cllr Mrs Wellstead declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Min Ref: 153/2015/16, as she is the Chair of the Vivian Moon Committee.
Cllr Miss De Groot declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Min Ref: 153/2015/16, as she is a Director of 361 Energy CIC.

Cllr Bennett declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Min Ref: 153/2015/16, as he is the Vice-Chair of the Braunton Football Club.

Cllr Lucas declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Min Ref: 152/2015/16, as he is a member of the North Devon Council Licensing Committee.
Cllr Mrs Chesters declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Min Ref: 152/2015/16, as she is the Chair of the North Devon Council Licensing Committee.



	150/2015/16
	Finance


	The cheques on the schedule were approved and drawn in the sum of £4,958.67. 
(N/C)


	151/2015/16
	Air Quality Action Plan (AQAP)

	The Chairman welcomed Cllr Rodney Cann, Jeremy Mann and Andy Cole to the meeting.
Mr Cole expressed his concern that the minutes recorded on the 28 July 2015 when he last attended did not accurately reflect what he had presented.  It was noted that the Council had approved and signed the Minutes of the 28 July 2015 as a correct and accurate record.  It was agreed to allow Mr Cole to attach an Appendix to these minutes detailing his concerns.

Mr Cole reported that the AQAP was resubmitted to DEFRA on 21 September 2015.  North Devon Council took on board the recommendations previously made by DEFRA and in table 3 included the following additional columns  : -

      Indicator to be used to demonstrate potential Success of this Measure

      Existing Funding in place to Deliver this Measure

      How Success of this Measure will be monitored

DEFRA are a consultee, their support of the AQAP could help with potential funding in the future.  North Devon Council hope to receive feedback from DEFRA by November.  

Cllr Bunyard requested if the funding would include modelling and feasibility as if these were carried out up front it would prevent unnecessary time delays. North Devon Council assured Members that it hoped that the modelling would be short term not long term and take weeks rather than months.  

Two additional Public Health based projects with the potential to have a positive impact on air quality within Braunton are also underway :

 

a.    Eco-Stars membership scheme being implemented across North Devon.  This scheme works with local companies to encourage lower emissions within fleet vehicles. This is a practical step to improving air quality and there have been noticeable improvements in other areas where this scheme has been implemented.

b.    Pilot Study to identify the level of PM2.5 exposures to a pedestrian commuting to work. This study will be undertaken by a willing volunteer and the data will be compared with alternative routes.

These two projects will complement the work being undertaken in relation to the AQAP.  Members were glad that real time data was being collected on exposure levels to PM2.5.  

Cllr Bunyard expressed his concern that the diffusion tube located at the London Inn was positioned in the least effective area.    He commented that live data provides a more robust evidence base and real time monitoring is cost effective in Eastern and Southern Europe.  Mr Cole commented that in his experience continuous monitoring can cost in the thousands.  He offered to have a technical meeting with Cllr Bunyard at a later date.

It was suggested that North Devon Council communicates with the community any progress made with the AQAP.  North Devon Council agreed to establish on its website a single point of reference for the community.   

The Chairman thanked Cllr Cann and the two officers for attending.

Cllr Lucas and Mrs Chesters declared a non-Pecuniary interest.



	152/2015/16
	Christmas Market
	The Chairman welcomed Neil Hampson from North Devon Christmas Market.  
Mr Hampson requested permission to hold a Christmas Market in Braunton on Friday 4 December 2015 from 6pm until 10:30pm.  The Market would be located in part of the Caen Street Car Park from the Overflow entrance to the Caen Street entrance.  It would then continue on to the Village Green and the area outside John Wensley’s Newsagents.
The Caen Street Car Park entrance would be closed and traffic diverted to the South Street entrance.  The Overflow area and South Street end of the car park would remain open for visitor and permit parking.  In addition to this traffic would be directed to alternative parking in the village including Tesco where visitors could access the Market via the Tarka Trail.

Members were concerned that there would be insufficient lighting along the Tarka Trail as the North Devon Biosphere had decommissioned the low level lighting along this part.  
RESOLVED: That the Clerk be instructed to contact the North Devon Biosphere to ascertain when it would be replacing the low level lighting along this stretch of the Tarka Trail.  

(N/C)
Mr Hampson intends to provide 5 mobile floodlighting units to ensure that the Market has sufficient lighting.  It was requested that he use LPG fuelled floodlighting as others can give off high emissions and the Market will be in close proximity to the declared Air Quality Management Area in Braunton.

It is anticipated that the pitch fees received from businesses attending the event will cover the Market overheads.  All proceeds from the raffle, similar to the one held by the Braunton Rotary Clubs at the Village Fair, will be donated to the new Seamoor Unit and Special Baby Unit at the North Devon District Hospital.  

Mr Hampson assured Members that he would be applying for a Temporary Events Notice from the North Devon Council Licensing Department.

RESOLVED: 

a. the Council agrees in principle, to grant permission for a Christmas Market to be held on its land on Friday 4 December 2015 from 6pm to 10.30pm.

b. a Working Parting consisting of the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Clerk to meet with the Market organisers prior to the event to check that all relevant insurances and risk assessments are in place.
c. it be called ‘Braunton and North Devon Christmas Market’.

d. the posters be amended to include locations of alternative parking in the village.
(N/C)
Cllr Mrs Wellstead, Miss De Groot and Bennett declared a non-Pecuniary interest.



	153/2015/16
	Braunton Community Energy Feasibility Study


	Cllr Bunyard informed members that the Council had been successful in obtaining a grant of £2,000 from the Devon Accelerator, which is funded by Devon County Council and the Esmee Fairbairn Foundation (via Regen Southwest).  The grant has paid for Energy Performance Certificates to be carried out for sites that wish to pre-register for the feed in tariff.

The Councils consultants are currently in the process of pre-registering the community organisations via a Community Benefit Society called Exeter Community Energy (ECoE).  EcoE can only take forward 25 of their pre-registered projects.  To ensure that projects are able to proceed the Parish Council are assisting community organisations to pre-register under their own charity status directly with Ofgem as well.




154/2015/16.   Planning
(a)   59856
Listed building application for extension & alterations to dwelling at 26 Saunton Road, Braunton.

Applicant:
Dr Patricia Beresford West

Comment:
Recommend approval.

(N/C)

(b)   59804
Alterations to stores for improved access at Fairlynch Stores, Willoway Lane, Braunton.

Applicant:
Mr Duncan Hague

Comment:
Recommend refusal on the following grounds: -

· outside of the development boundary.

· concerns regarding adverse effect on an important colony of Greater Horse Shoes Bats that roost in close proximity to the site.

· concerns regarding increased surface run off water.

· the wording of the application is misleading as the site is not an

existing stores.

(N/C)

(c) 59917
Erection of dwelling at Style Close, Higher Park Road, Braunton.

Applicant:
Mr Russell White

Comment: 
Braunton Parish Council wish to defer making representation on this application until a further survey has been carried out to determine the presence/absence of bats, as recommended in the Preliminary Bat and Protected Species Assessment Report.

(N/C)

(d)   59918
Extension & alterations to dwelling at Byways, Stepstone Lane, Knowle, Braunton.

Applicant:
Mr & Mrs Powell

Comment:
Recommend approval.

(N/C)
NOTICES OF DECISION

Approvals

59577

Change of use of land from agricultural use to playing field and communal area of open space at Chalwells Tip Road, Ilfracombe Road to Steppingstone Cross, Knowle, Braunton.

59693
Installation of dormer window to front, demolition of existing conservatory & construction of new porch to rear (amended plans) at 70 Saunton Road, Braunton.


59470
Prior approval application for change of use from barn to dwelling (classQA) at Higher Winsham Farm, Winsham, Braunton.

	155/2015/16
	Sandbagging Event Braunton
	RESOLVED: That the Council grants permission to hold a sandbagging demonstration event in the Caen Street Overflow Car Park at 6.30pm on Thursday 22 October 2015.
(N/C)



	156/2015/16
	Braunton Express
	RESOLVED:  That the Council approves the draft Braunton Express for Autumn 2015.
(N/C)



The meeting closed at 8:55 p.m.



............................................... The Chairman
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